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When Er Reshid heard this, he was sore chagrined and waxed exceeding wroth and said, "Shall this happen in a city wherein I am?" And the
Hashimi vein (42) started out between his eyes. Then he bade fetch Jaafer, and when he came before him, he acquainted him with the matter and
said to him, "Shall this come to pass in my city and I have no news of it?" Then he bade Jaafer fetch all whom the young Damascene had named [as
having maltreated him], and when they came, he let smite off their heads. Moreover, he summoned him whom they called Ahmed and who had
been the means of the young man's deliverance a first time and a second, and thanked him and showed him favour and bestowed on him a
sumptuous dress of honour and invested him with the governance over his city. (43).His story troubled the Sultan's deputy and he was sore enraged
against him; so he drew his sword and smiting him, cut off his head; whereupon one recited the following verses:.As an instance of the extreme
looseness with which the book was edited, I may observe that the first four Vols. were published without tables of contents, which were afterwards
appended en bloc to the fifth Volume. The state of corruption and incoherence in which the printed Text was placed before the public by the two
learned Editors, who were responsible for its production, is such as might well drive a translator to despair: the uncorrected errors of the press
would alone fill a volume and the verse especially is so corrupt that one of the most laborious of English Arabic scholars pronounced its translation
a hopeless task. I have not, however, in any single instance, allowed myself to be discouraged by the difficulties presented by the condition of the
text, but have, to the best of my ability, rendered into English, without abridgment or retrenchment, the whole of the tales, prose and verse,
contained in the Breslau Edition, which are not found in those of Calcutta (1839-42) and Boulac. In this somewhat ungrateful task, I have again had
the cordial assistance of Captain Burton, who has (as in the case of my "Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night") been kind enough to look
over the proofs of my translation and to whom I beg once more to tender my warmest thanks..? ? ? ? ? From mine own land, to visit thee, I came at
love's command, For all the distance did forbid,'twixt me and thee that spread..When it was eventide, the king caused avoid his sitting chamber and
summoned the vizier, who presented himself and making his obeisance to the king, kissed the earth before him and bespoke him as follows:.There
was once, in the land of Fars, (15) a man who took to wife a woman higher than himself in rank and nobler of lineage, but she had no guardian to
preserve her from want. It misliked her to marry one who was beneath her; nevertheless, she married him, because of need, and took of him a bond
in writing to the effect that he would still be under her commandment and forbiddance and would nowise gainsay her in word or deed. Now the
man was a weaver and he bound himself in writing to pay his wife ten thousand dirhems, [in case he should make default in the condition
aforesaid]..? ? ? ? ? O my God! Who is stronger than Thou in resource? The Subtle, Thou knowest my plight and my pain..Quoth the Khalif, "God
grant thee that thou seekest! Let us drink one last cup and rise before the dawn draw near, and to-morrow night I will be with thee again." "Far be
it!" said Aboulhusn. Then the Khalif filled a cup and putting therein a piece of Cretan henbane, gave it to his host and said to him, "My life on thee,
O my brother, drink this cup from my hand!" "Ay, by thy life," answered Aboulhusn, "I will drink it from thy hand." So he took it and drank it off;
but hardly had he done so, when his head forewent his feet and he fell to the ground like a slain man; whereupon the Khalif went out and said to his
servant Mesrour, "Go in to yonder young man, the master of the house, and take him up and bring him to me at the palace; and when thou goest
out, shut the door.".Then she came down from the tree and rent her clothes and said, 'O villain, if these be thy dealings with me before my eyes,
how dost thou when thou art absent from me?' Quoth he, 'What aileth thee?' and she said, 'I saw thee swive the woman before my very eyes.' 'Not
so, by Allah!' cried he. 'But hold thy peace till I go up and see.' So he climbed the tree and no sooner did he begin to do so than up came the lover
[from his hiding-place] and taking the woman by the legs, [fell to swiving her]. When the husband came to the top of the tree, he looked and beheld
a man swiving his wife. So he said, 'O strumpet, what doings are these?' And he made haste to come down from the tree to the ground; [but
meanwhile the lover had returned to his hiding- place] and his wife said to him, 'What sawest thou?' 'I saw a man swive thee,' answered he; and she
said, 'Thou liest; thou sawest nought and sayst this but of conjecture.'.Meanwhile, the woman went out at hazard and donning devotee's apparel,
fared on without ceasing, till she came to a city and found the king's deputies dunning the towns-folk for the tribute, out of season. Presently, she
saw a man, whom they were pressing for the tribute; so she enquired of his case and being acquainted therewith, paid down the thousand dirhems
for him and delivered him from beating; whereupon he thanked her and those who were present. When he was set free, he accosted her and
besought her to go with him to his dwelling. So she accompanied him thither and supped with him and passed the night. When the night darkened
on him, his soul prompted him to evil, for that which he saw of her beauty and loveliness, and he lusted after her and required her [of love]; but she
repelled him and bade him fear God the Most High and reminded him of that which she had done with him of kindness and how she had delivered
him from beating and humiliation..? ? ? ? ? Of patience, thy whilom endearments again, That I never to any divulged, nor deny.?STORY OF THE
FOUL-FAVOURED MAN AND HIS FAIR WIFE..Quoth the merchant, 'Indeed, it is as the old man avoucheth and he is an excellent judge.' And
the king said, 'Increase his allowance.' But the old man stood still and did not go away. So the king said to him, 'Why dost thou not go about thy
business?' And he answered, 'My business is with the king.' 'Name what thou wouldst have,' said the king, and the other replied, 'I would have thee
question me of the quintessences of men, even as thou hast questioned me of the quintessences of horses.' Quoth the king, 'We have no occasion to
question thee of [this].' But the old man replied, 'I have occasion to acquaint thee.' 'Say what thou pleasest,' rejoined the king, and the old man said,
'Verily, the king is the son of a baker.' Quoth the king 'How knowest thou that?' And the other replied, 'Know, O king, that I have examined into
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degrees and dignities (210) and have learnt this.'.? ? ? ? ? h. The Eighth Officer's Story dccccxxxv.? ? ? ? ? In my tears I have a witness; when I call
thee to my mind, Down my cheeks they run like torrents, and I cannot stay their flight..? ? ? ? ? z. The Stolen Purse dcv.Then she returned home,
troubled and careful; and when her husband saw her on this wise, he questioned her of her case and she said to him, 'Verily, my breast is straitened
by reason of thee and of the simpleness of thine intent. Straitness liketh me not and thou in thy [present] craft gaiuest nought; so either do thou seek
out a craft other than this or pay me my due (17) and let me go my way.' Her husband chid her for this and admonished her; (18) but she would not
be turned from her intent and said to him, 'Go forth and watch yonder physician how he doth and leam from him what he saith.' Quoth he, 'Let not
thy heart be troubled: I will go every day to the physician's assembly.'.The Twentieth Night of the Month..?STORY OF THE OLD WOMAN, THE
MERCHANT AND THE KING..? ? ? ? ? If the rose be entitled the pride of the morn, Before me nor after she wins it, I ween..? ? ? ? ? Yea, to the
earth that languished for lack of rain, the clouds Were bounteous; so it flourished and plenteous harvests bore;.? ? ? ? ? He shot me with the shafts
of looks launched from an eyebrow's (138) bow; A chamberlain (139) betwixt his eyes hath driven me to despair..When the youth had made an end
of his story, the king's anger subsided a little and he said, "Restore him to the prison, for the day draweth to an end, and tomorrow we will took into
his affair.".? ? ? ? ? For love with your presence grows sweet, untroubled and life is serene And the star of our fortune burns bright, that clouds in
your absence did veil..Jaafer ben Yehya and Abdulmelik ben Salih the Abbaside, i. 183..?STORY OF THE KING OF HIND AND HIS
VIZIER..Lavish of House and Victual to one whom he knew not, The Man who was, i. 293..When the two young men presented themselves before
him and set forth their case to him and to the folk and the king heard their speech, he knew them and his heart was like to fly for joyance in them:
the tears poured from his eyes at their sight and that of his wife, and he thanked God the Most High and praised Him for that He had reunited [him
with] them. Then he dismissed the folk who were present about him and bade commit the Magian and the woman and the two youths to his
armoury (65) [for the night], commanding that they should keep guard over them till God caused the morning morrow, so he might assemble the
cadis and the judges and assessors and judge between them, according to the Holy Law, in the presence of the four cadis. So they did his bidding
and the king passed the night praying and praising God the Most High for that which He had vouchsafed him of kingship and puissance and victory
over (66) him who had wronged him and thanking Him who had reunited him with his family..? ? ? ? ? Whenas in body ye from us are far
removed, would God I knew who shall to us himself with news of you present!.Then he called Sitt el Milah and said to her, "The house [wherein
thou lodgest] and that which is therein Is a guerdon [from me] to thy lord. So do thou take him and depart with him in the safeguard of God the
Most High; but absent not yourselves from our presence." [So she went forth with Noureddin and] when she came to the house, she found that the
Commander of the Faithful had sent them gifts galore and abundance of good things. As for Noureddin, he sent for his father and mother and
appointed him agents and factors in the city of Damascus, to take the rent of the houses and gardens and khans and baths; and they occupied
themselves with collecting that which accrued to him and sending it to him every year. Meanwhile, his father and mother came to him, with that
which they had of monies and treasures and merchandise, and foregathering with their son, saw that he was become of the chief officers of the
Commander of the Faithful and of the number of his session-mates and entertainers, wherefore they rejoiced in reunion with him and he also
rejoiced in them..152. Ardeshir and Heyat en Nufous dccxu.? ? ? ? ? And when I long to look upon thy face, My life is perished with desire
straightway..? ? ? ? ? d. The Fourth Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.When the evening evened, the king sat in his sitting- chamber and sending for his
vizier, bade him relate the story of the wealthy man who lost his wealth and his wit. So he said, "Know, O king, that.Azadbekht and his Son,
History of King, i. 61.? ? ? ? ? The pains of long desire have wasted me away; Estrangement and disdain my body sore have tried..[Aforetime] I
journeyed in [many] lands and climes and towns and visited the great cities and traversed the ways and [exposed myself to] dangers and hardships.
Towards the last of my life, I entered a city [of the cities of China], (155) wherein was a king of the Chosroes and the Tubbas (156) and the
Caesars. (157) Now that city had been peopled with its inhabitants by means of justice and equitable dealing; but its [then] king was a tyrant, who
despoiled souls and [did away] lives; there was no wanning oneself at his fire, (158) for that indeed he oppressed the true believers and wasted the
lands. Now he had a younger brother, who was [king] in Samarcand of the Persians, and the two kings abode a while of time, each in his own city
and place, till they yearned unto each other and the elder king despatched his vizier in quest of his younger brother..Now the lodging in question
adjoined the king's house, and whilst the merchant was rejoicing in this and saying, 'Verily, my luck hath returned and I shall live in this king's
shadow the rest of my life,' he espied an opening walled up with stones and clay. So he pulled out the stones and clearing away the earth from the
opening, found that it was a window giving upon the lodging of the king's women. When he saw this, he was affrighted and rising in haste, fetched
clay and stopped it up again. But one of the eunuchs saw him and misdoubting of him, repaired to the Sultan and told him of this. So he came and
seeing the stones pulled out, was wroth with the merchant and said to him, 'Is this my recompense from thee, that thou seekest to violate my
harem?' And he bade pluck out his eyes. So they did as he commanded and the merchant took his eyes in his hand and said, 'How long [wilt thou
afflict me], O star of ill-omen? First my wealth and now my life!' And he bewailed himself, saying, 'Endeavour profiteth me nought against evil
fortune. The Compassionate aided me not and endeavour was useless.'.Then they all four arose, laying wagers with one another, and went forth,
walking, from the palace-gate [and fared on] till they came in at the gate of the street in which Aboulhusn el Khelia dwelt. He saw them and said to
his wife Nuzhet el Fuad, "Verily, all that is sticky is not a pancake and not every time cometh the jar off safe. (38)' Meseemeth the old woman hath
gone and told her lady and acquainted her with our case and she hath disputed with Mesrour the eunuch and they have laid wagers with one another
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about our death and are come to us, all four, the Khalif and the eunuch and the Lady Zubeideh and the old woman." When Nuzhet el Fuad heard
this, she started up from her lying posture and said, "How shall we do?" And he said, "We will both feign ourselves dead and stretch ourselves out
and hold our breath." So she hearkened unto him and they both lay down on the siesta[-carpet] and bound their feet and shut their eyes and covered
themselves with the veil and held their breath..? ? ? ? ? It rests with him to heal me; and I (a soul he hath Must suffer that which irks it), go saying,
in my fear.? ? ? ? ? Suppose for distraction he seek in the Spring and its blooms one day, The face of his loved one holds the only Spring for his
eye..?THE SIXTH VOYAGE OF SINDBAD THE SAILOR..? ? ? ? ? j. The Unjust King and the Tither dcccxcix.? ? ? ? ? Quoth I, "Thou
overcurtainest the morning with the night;" And she, "Not so; it is the moon that with the dark I shroud.".? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ec. Story of the Barber's
Third Brother cli.Then Iblis took the cup and signed to Tuhfeh to sing; and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and tuning it,
sang the following verses:.On this wise they abode months and years and the queen-mother ceased not to do thus till the cook's brother came to the
town in his ship, and with him Selim. So he landed with the youth and showed him to the queen, [that she might buy him]. When she saw him, she
augured well of him; so she bought him from the cook's brother and was kind to him and entreated him with honour. Then she fell to proving him
in his parts and making assay of him in his affairs and found in him all that is in kings' sons of understanding and breeding and goodly manners and
qualities..So they all arose and repaired to El Anca, who abode in the Mountain Caf. (248) When she saw them, she rose to them and saluted them,
saying, 'O my ladies, may I not be bereaved of you!' Quoth Wekhimeh to her, 'Who is like unto thee, O Anca? Behold, Queen Es Shuhba is come to
thee.' So El Anca kissed the queen's feet and lodged them in her palace; whereupon Tuhfeh came up to her and fell to kissing her and saying,
'Never saw I a goodlier than this favour.' Then she set before them somewhat of food and they ate and washed their hands; after which Tuhfeh took
the lute and played excellent well; and El Anca also played, and they fell to improvising verses in turns, whilst Tuhfeh embraced El Anca every
moment. Quoth Es Shuhba, 'O my sister, each kiss is worth a thousand dinars;' and Tuhfeh answered, 'Indeed, a thousand dinars were little for it.'
Whereat El Anca laughed and on the morrow they took leave of her and went away to Meimoun's palace. (249).Drink ever, O lovers, I rede you, of
wine, ii. 230..? ? ? ? ? O son of Simeon, give no ear to other than my say. How bitter from the convent 'twas to part and fare away!.Khorassan, his
Son and his Governor, Story of the Man of, i. 218..So the old man put his head forth of the window and called the youth, who came to him from the
mosque and sought leave [to enter]. The Muezzin bade him enter, and when he came in to the damsel, he knew her and she knew him; whereupon
he turned back in bewilderment and would have fled; but she sprang up to him and seized him, and they embraced and wept together, till they fell
down on the ground in a swoon. When the old man saw them in this plight, he feared for himself and fled forth, seeing not the way for
drunkenness. His neighbour the Jew met him and said to him, "How comes it that I see thee confounded?" "How should I not be confounded,"
answered the old man, "seeing that the damsel who is with me is fallen in love with the servant of the mosque and they have embraced and fallen
down in a swoon? Indeed, I fear lest the Khalif come to know of this and be wroth with me; so tell me thou what is to be done in this wherewith I
am afflicted of the affair of this damsel." Quoth the Jew, "For the nonce, take this casting-bottle of rose-water and go forth-right and sprinkle them
therewith. If they be aswoon for this their foregathering and embracement, they will come to themselves, and if otherwise, do thou flee.".65. The
Loves of the Boy and Girl at School ccclxxxv.? ? ? ? ? h. Ilan Shah and Abou Temam cccclxvi.When Noureddin heard these his slave-girl's verses,
he fell a-weeping, what while she strained him to her bosom and wiped away his tears with her sleeve and questioned him and comforted his mind.
Then she took the lute and sweeping its strings, played thereon, after such a wise as would move the phlegmatic to delight, and sang the following
verses:.My fruit is a jewel all wroughten of gold, ii. 245..All this while, Selim lay in shackles and strait prison, and melancholy possessed him by
reason of that whereinto he had fallen of that tribulation. Then, when troubles waxed on him and affliction was prolonged, he fell sick of a sore
sickness. When the cook saw his plight (and indeed he was like to perish for much suffering), he loosed him from the shackles and bringing him
forth of the prison, committed him to an old woman, who had a nose the bigness of a jug, and bade her tend him and medicine him and serve him
and entreat him kindly, so haply he might be made whole of that his sickness. So the old woman took him and carrying him to her lodging, fell to
tending him and giving him to eat and drink; and when he was quit of that torment, he recovered from his malady..The ship tarried with him some
days, till he should be certified what he would do, (104) and he said, 'I will enquire of the merchants what this merchandise profiteth and in what
country it lacketh and how much is the gain thereon.' [So he questioned them and] they directed him to a far country, where his dirhem should
profit a hundredfold. Accordingly, he set sail and steered for the land in question; but, as he went, there blew on him a tempestuous wind and the
ship foundered. The merchant saved himself on a plank and the wind cast him up, naked as he was, on the sea-shore, hard by a town there. So he
praised God and gave Him thanks for his preservation; then, seeing a great village hard by, he betook himself thither and saw, seated therein, a very
old man, whom he acquainted with his case and that which had betided him. The old man grieved sore for him, when he heard his story, and set
food before him. So he ate and the old man said to him, 'Abide here with me, so I may make thee my steward and factor over a farm I have here,
and thou shall have of me five dirhems (105) a day.' 'God make fair thy reward,' answered the merchant, 'and requite thee with benefits!'.When she
had made an end of her song, all who were in the assembly wept for the daintiness of her speech and the sweetness of her voice and El Abbas said
to her, "Well done, O Merziyeh I Indeed, thou confoundest the wits with the goodliness of thy verses and the elegance of thy speech." All this
while Shefikeh abode gazing upon her, and when she beheld El Abbas his slave-girls and considered the goodliness of their apparel and the
nimbleness of their wits and the elegance of their speech, her reason was confounded. Then she sought leave of El Abbas and returning to her
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mistress Mariyeh, without letter or answer, acquainted her with his case and that wherein he was of puissance and delight and majesty and
venerance and loftiness of rank. Moreover, she told her what she had seen of the slave-girls and their circumstance and that which they had said
and how they had made El Abbas desireful of returning to his own country by the recitation of verses to the sound of the strings..118. The
Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun El Hikim bi Amrillak M.So he took a belt, wherein were a thousand dinars, and
binding it about his middle, entered the city and gave not over going round about its streets and markets and gazing upon its houses and sitting with
those of its folk whose aspect bespoke them men of worth, till the day was half spent, when he resolved to return to his sister and said in himself,
'Needs must I buy what we may eat of ready-[dressed] food] I and my sister.' Accordingly, he accosted a man who sold roast meat and who was
clean [of person], though odious in his [means of getting a] living, and said to him, 'Take the price of this dish [of meat] and add thereto of fowls
and chickens and what not else is in your market of meats and sweetmeats and bread and arrange it in dishes.' So the cook set apart for him what he
desired and calling a porter, laid it in his basket, and Selim paid the cook the price of his wares, after the fullest fashion..Presently, one of the
eunuchs sat down at his head and said to him, "Sit up, O Commander of the Faithful, and look on thy palace and thy slave-girls." Quoth Aboulhusn,
"By the protection of God, am I in truth Commander of the Faithful and dost thou not lie? Yesterday, I went not forth neither ruled, but drank and
slept, and this eunuch cometh to rouse me up." Then he sat up and bethought himself of that which had betided him with his mother and how he
had beaten her and entered the hospital, and he saw the marks of the beating, wherewithal the superintendant of the hospital had beaten him, and
was perplexed concerning his affair and pondered in himself, saying, "By Allah, I know not how my case is nor what is this that betideth
me!".Noureddin thanked him and they entered the slave-merchant's house. When the people of the house saw Abou Nuwas, they rose to do him
worship, for that which they knew of his station with the Commander of the Faithful. Moreover, the slave-dealer himself came up to them with two
chairs, and they seated themselves thereon. Then the slave-merchant went into the house and returning with the slave-girl, as she were a
willow-wand or a bamboo-cane, clad in a vest of damask silk and tired with a black and white turban, the ends whereof fell down over her face,
seated her on a chair of ebony; after which quoth he to those who were present, "I will discover to you a face as it were a full moon breaking forth
from under a cloud." And they said, "Do so." So he unveiled the damsel's face and behold, she was like the shining sun, with comely shape and
day-bright face and slender [waist and heavy] hips; brief, she was endowed with elegance, the description whereof existeth not, [and was] even as
saith of her the poet:.48. The Thief and the Money-Changer ccxliv.? ? ? ? ? Ay, and the monks, for on the Day of Palms a fawn there was Among
the servants of the church, a loveling blithe and gay..It chanced one day that one of the horsemen, who had fallen in with the young Melik Shah by
the water and clad him and given him spending-money, saw the eunuch in the city, disguised as a merchant, and recognizing him, questioned him
of his case and of [the reason of] his coming. Quoth he, 'I come to sell merchandise.' And the horseman said, 'I will tell thee somewhat, if thou
canst keep it secret.' 'It is well,' answered the eunuch; 'what is it?' And the other said, 'We met the king's son Melik Shah, I and certain of the Arabs
who were with me, and saw him by such a water and gave him spending-money and sent him towards the land of the Greeks, near his mother, for
that we feared for him, lest his uncle Belehwan should kill him.' Then he told him all that had passed between them, whereupon the eunuch's
countenance changed and he said to the cavalier, 'Assurance!' 'Thou shalt have assurance,' answered the other, 'though thou come in quest of him.'
And the eunuch rejoined, saying, 'Truly, that is my errand, for there abideth no repose for his mother, lying down or rising up, and she hath sent me
to seek news of him.' Quoth the cavalier, 'Go in safety, for he is in a [certain] part of the land of the Greeks, even as I said to thee.'.When Jemreh
heard her words, she knew that, if she let her not down, she would assuredly destroy herself. So she said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, between thee and them
are a thousand fathoms; but I will bring them up to thee.' 'Nay,' answered Tuhfeh, 'needs must I go down to them and take my pleasance in the
island and look upon the sea anear; then will we return, thou and I; for that, if thou bring them up to us, they will be affrighted and there will betide
them neither easance nor gladness. As for me, I do but wish to be with them, that they may cheer me with their company neither give over their
merrymaking, so haply I may make merry with them, and indeed I swear that needs must I go down to them; else will I cast myself upon them.'
And she cajoled Jemreh and kissed her hands, till she said, 'Arise and I will set thee down beside them.'.Money-Changer and the Ass, The Sharpers,
the, ii. 41..Credulous Husband, The, i. 270..'Twere better and meeter thy presence to leave, ii. 85..Then he turned to the viziers and said to them,
"Out on ye! What liars ye are! What excuse is left you?" "O king," answered they, "there abideth no excuse for us and our sin hath fallen upon us
and broken us in pieces. Indeed we purposed evil to this youth and it hath reverted upon us, and we plotted mischief against him and it hath
overtaken us; yea, we digged a pit for him and have fallen ourselves therein." So the king bade hoist up the viziers upon the gibbets and crucify
them there, for that God is just and ordaineth that which is right. Then Azadbekht and his wife and son abode in joyance and contentment, till there
came to them the Destroyer of Delights and they died all; and extolled be the perfection of the [Ever-]Living One, who dieth not, to whom be glory
and whose mercy be upon us for ever and ever! Amen..When the prince came before him, he sought of him his daughter in marriage, and the king
said, 'Indeed, thou art her equal, but none dare name a man to her, because of her aversion to men.' So the prince pitched his tents under the
windows of the princess's palace, till one day he got hold of one of her favourite slave-girls and gave her wealth galore. Quoth she to him, 'Hast
thou a wish?' 'Yes,' answered he and acquainted her with his case; and she said, 'Indeed thou puttest thyself in peril.' Then he abode, flattering
himself with false hopes, till all that he had with him was gone and the servants fled from him; whereupon quoth he to one in whom he trusted, 'I
am minded to go to my country and fetch what may suffice me and return hither.' And the other answered, 'It is for thee to decide.' So they set out
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to return, but the way was long to them and all that the prince had with him was spent and his company died and there abode but one with him, on
whom he loaded what remained of the victual and they left the rest and fared on. Then there came out a lion and ate the servant, and the prince
abode alone. He went on, till his beast stood still, whereupon he left her and fared on afoot till his feet swelled..The Fourteenth Night of the
Month..? ? ? ? ? t. The Weaver who became a Physician by his Wife's Commandment dccccix.INDEX TO THE NAMES OF THE "TALES FROM
THE ARABIC".Merchant, The Unlucky, i. 73..26. Nimeh ben er Rebya and Num his Slave-girl di.Er Reshid was like to lose his wits for
amazement at this sight and was confounded at this that he beheld and witnessed. Then said he to Tuhfeh, 'Come, tell me thy story from first to last,
[and let me know all that hath betided thee,] as if I had been present' She answered with 'Hearkening and obedience,' and fell to telling him [all that
had betided her] first and last, from the time when she first saw the Sheikh Aboultawaif, how he took her and descended with her through the side
of the draught-house; and she told him of the horse she had ridden, till she came to the meadow aforesaid and described it to him, together with the
palace and that which was therein of furniture, and related to him how the Jinn rejoiced in her and that which she had seen of the kings of them,
men and women, and of Queen Kemeriyeh and her sisters and Queen Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, and Queen Es Shuhba, Queen of Queens,
and King Es Shisban, and that which each one of them had bestowed upon her. Moreover, she told him the story of Meimoun the Sworder and
described to him his loathly favour, which he had not consented to change, and related to him that which befell her from the kings of the Jinn, men
and women, and the coming of the Queen of Queens, Es Shuhba, and how she had loved her and appointed her her vice-queen and how she was
thus become ruler over all the kings of the Jinn; and she showed him the patent of investiture that Queen Es Shuhba had written her and told him
that which had betided her with the Ghoul-head, whenas it appeared to her in the garden, and how she had despatched it to her palace, beseeching it
to bring her news of the Commander of the Faithful and that which had betided him after her. Then she described to him the gardens, wherein she
had taken her pleasure, and the baths inlaid with pearls and jewels and told him that which had befallen Meimoun the Sworder, whenas he carried
her off, and how he had slain himself; brief, she told him all that she had seen of wonders and rarities and that which she had beheld of all kinds
and colours among the Jinn..162. Aboukir the Dyer and Abousir the Barber dccccxxx.? ? ? ? ? To whom shall I complain of what is in my soul,
Now thou art gone and I my pillow must forswear?.Meanwhile, Aboulhusn abode in the Khalifate, taking and giving, ordering and forbidding and
giving effect to his word, till the end of the day, when he gave [those who were present] leave and permission [to withdraw], and the Amirs and
officers of state departed to their occasions. Then the eunuchs came to him and calling down on him length of life and continuance [of glory and
prosperity], walked in attendance upon him and raised the curtain, and he entered the pavilion of the harem, where he found candles lighted and
lamps burning and singing-women smiting [on instruments of music]. When he saw this, he was confounded in his wit and said in himself, "By
Allah, I am in truth Commander of the Faithful!" As soon as he appeared, the slave-girls rose to him and carrying him up on to the estrade, (30)
brought him a great table, spread with the richest meats. So he ate thereof with all his might, till he had gotten his fill, when he called one of the
slave-girls and said to her, "What is thy name?" "My name is Miskeh," replied she, and he said to another, "What is thy name?" Quoth she, "My
name is Terkeh." Then said he to a third, "What is thy name?" "My name is Tuhfeh," answered she; and he went on to question the damsels of their
names, one after another, [till he had made the round of them all], when he rose from that place and removed to the wine-chamber..? ? ? ? ? My
secret is disclosed, the which I strove to hide; Of thee and of thy love enough have I abyed..? ? ? ? ? My virtues 'mongst men are extolled and my
glory and station rank high..[When the king returned to his palace,] he went in to his wife Shah Khatoun and said to her, 'I give thee the glad news
of thine eunuch's return.' And he told her what had betided and of the youth whom he had brought with him. When she heard this, her wits fled and
she would have cried out, but her reason restrained her, and the king said to her, 'What is this? Art thou overcome with grief for [the loss of] the
treasure or [for that which hath befallen] the eunuch?' 'Nay, as thy head liveth, O king!' answered she. 'But women are fainthearted.' Then came the
servant and going in to her, told her all that had befallen him and acquainted her with her son's case also and with that which he had suffered of
stresses and how his uncle had exposed him to slaughter and he had been taken prisoner and they had cast him into the pit and hurled him from the
top of the citadel and how God had delivered him from these perils, all of them; and he went on to tell her [all that had betided him], whilst she
wept..The king gave ear to her counsel and despatching the eunuch for the mamelukes, assigned them a lodging and said to them, "Have patience,
till the king give you tidings of your lord El Abbas." When they heard his words, their eyes ran over with plenteous tears, of their much longing for
the sight of their lord. Then the king bade the queen enter the privy chamber (97) and let down the curtain (98) [before the door thereof]. So she did
this and he summoned them to his presence. When they stood before him, they kissed the earth, to do him worship, and showed forth their breeding
(99) and magnified his dignity. He bade them sit, but they refused, till he conjured them by their lord El Abbas. So they sat down and he caused set
before them food of various kinds and fruits and sweetmeats. Now within the Lady Afifeh's palace was an underground way communicating with
the palace of the princess Mariyeh. So the queen sent after her and she came to her, whereupon she made her stand behind the curtain and gave her
to know that El Abbas was the king's son of Yemen and that these were his mamelukes. Moreover, she told her that the prince's father had levied
his troops and was come with his army in quest of him and that he had pitched his camp in the Green Meadow and despatched these mamelukes to
make enquiry of their lord. So Mariyeh abode looking upon them and upon their beauty and grace and the goodliness of their apparel, till they had
eaten their fill of food and the tables were removed; whereupon the king recounted to them the story of El Abbas and they took leave of him and
went away..Now the late king had left a wife and a daughter, and the people would fain have married the latter to the new king, to the intent that the
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kingship might not pass out of the old royal family. So they proposed to him that he should take her to wife, and he promised them this, but put
them off from him, (64) of his respect for the covenant he had made with his former wife, to wit, that he would take none other to wife than herself.
Then he betook himself to fasting by day and standing up by night [to pray], giving alms galore and beseeching God (extolled be His perfection
and exalted be He!) to reunite him with his children and his wife, the daughter of his father's brother..49. The Man who stole the Dog's Dish of
Gold dcii.?OF LOOKING TO THE ISSUES OF AFFAIRS..109. The Woman who had a Boy and the other who had a Man to Lover ccccxxiv.? ? ?
? ? Yea, so but Selma in the dust my bedfellow may prove, Fair fall it thee! In heaven or hell I reck not if it be..? ? ? ? ? A good it is to have one's
loved ones ever near,.? ? ? ? ? The sweet of slumber after thee I have forsworn; indeed The loss of thee hath smitten me with trouble and affright..?
? ? ? ? When from your land the breeze I scent that cometh, as I were A reveller bemused with wine, to lose my wits I'm fain..The Tenth Night of
the Month..When Dabdin heard this, he burnt with rage and said to one of his eunuchs, (115) 'Go and slay her in her chamber.' But the eunuch said
to him, 'O king, may God prolong thy continuance! Indeed, the killing of her may not be at this time; but do thou bid one of thine eunuchs take her
up on a camel and carry her to one of the trackless deserts and cast her down there; so, if she be at fault, God shall cause her to perish, and if she be
innocent, He will deliver her, and the king shall be free from sin against her, for that this damsel is dear to thee and thou slewest her father by
reason of thy love for her.' Quoth the king, 'By Allah, thou sayst sooth!' Then he bade one of his eunuchs carry her on a camel to one of the far-off
deserts and there leave her and go away, and he forbade [him] to prolong her torment. So he took her up and betaking himself with her to the
desert, left her there without victual or water and returned, whereupon she made for one of the [sand-]hills and ranging stones before her [in the
form of a prayer-niche], stood praying..? ? ? ? ? Ye chide at one who weepeth for troubles ever new; Needs must th' afflicted warble the woes that
make him rue..When the evening evened, the king bade fetch the vizier and required of him the story of the journeyman and the girl. So he said,
"Hearkening and obedience. Know, O august king, that.As for Firouz, when he went forth from his house, he sought the letter, but found it not; so
he returned home. Now his return fell in with the king's going forth and he found the latter's sandal in his house, whereat his wit was dazed and he
knew that the king had not sent him away but for a purpose of his own. However, he held his peace and spoke not a word, but, taking the letter,
went on his errand and accomplished it and returned to the king, who gave him a hundred dinars. So Firouz betook himself to the market and
bought what beseemeth women of goodly gifts and returning to his wife, saluted her and gave her all that he had brought and said to her, "Arise
[go] to thy father's house." "Wherefore?" asked she, and he said, "Verily, the king hath been bountiful to me and I would have thee show forth this,
so thy father may rejoice in that which he seeth upon thee." "With all my heart," answered she and arising forthright, betook herself to the house of
her father, who rejoiced in her coming and in that which he saw upon her; and she abode with him a month's space, and her husband made no
mention of her..Now they had complained of them aforetime to the Sultan, and he said, 'If any of the Turks come to you, pelt them with stones.' So,
when they saw the fuller, they fell upon him with sticks and stones and pelted him; whereupon quoth he [in himself], 'Verily, I am a Turk and knew
it not.' Then he took of the money in his pocket and bought him victual [for the journey] and hired a hackney and set out for Ispahan, leaving his
wife to the trooper. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the merchant and the old woman and the king.".? ? ? ? ? e.
The Fox and the Wild Ass dcccciv.Merry Jest of a Thief, A, ii. 186..?THE TWELFTH OFFICER'S STORY..When the morning morrowed, they
found themselves reduced to a fourth part of their number and there was not one of them had dismounted from his horse. So they made sure of
destruction and Hudheifeh came out between the ranks (now he was reckoned for a thousand cavaliers) and cried out, saying, "Harkye, my masters
of Baghdad! Let none come forth to me but your Amir, so I may talk with him and he with me; and he shall meet me in single combat and I will
meet him, and may he who is void of offence come off safe!" Then he repeated his speech and said, "Why do I not hear your Amir return me an
answer?" But Saad, the amir of the army of Baghdad, [replied not to him], and indeed his teeth chattered in his head, whenas he heard him summon
him to single combat..Prince who fell in Love with the Picture, The, i. 256..Then Ishac seized upon her hand and carrying her into the house, said
to her, 'Take the lute and sing; for never saw I nor heard thy like in smiting upon the lute; no, not even myself!' 'O my lord,' answered she, 'thou
makest mock of me. Who am I that thou shouldst say all this to me? Indeed, this is but of thy kindness.' 'Nay, by Allah,' exclaimed he, 'I said but
the truth to thee and I am none of those on whom pretence imposeth. These three months hath nature not moved thee to take the lute and sing
thereto, and this is nought but an extraordinary thing. But all this cometh of strength in the craft and self-restraint.' Then he bade her sing; and she
said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and tightening its strings, smote thereon a number of airs, so that she confounded Ishac's wit
and he was like to fly for delight. Then she returned to the first mode and sang thereto the following verses:.24. The Ten Viziers; or the History of
King Azad- bekht and his Son ccccxxxv.Then said Shehrzad, "They avouch, O king, (but God [alone] knowest the secret things,) that.Full many a
man incited me to infidelity, i. 205..God keep the days of love-delight! How passing sweet they were! ii. 96.? ? ? ? ? Repression's draught, by cups,
from the beloved's hand I've quaffed; with colocynth for wine she hath me plied..So he left him for dead and entering his brother's chamber, saw
him asleep, with the damsel by his side, and thought to slay her, but said in himself, 'I will leave the damsel for myself.' Then he went up to his
brother and cutting his throat, severed his head from his body, after which he left him and went away. Therewithal the world was straitened upon
him and his life was a light matter to him and he sought his father Suleiman Shah's lodging, that he might slay him, but could not win to him. So he
went forth from the palace and hid himself in the city till the morrow, when he repaired to one of his father's strengths and fortified himself
therein..? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.?THE SECOND OFFICER'S STORY..As for Aboulhusn, he gave not over sleeping till
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God the Most High brought on the morning, when he awoke, crying out and saying, "Ho, Tuffaheh! Ho, Rahet el Culoub! Ho, Miskeh! Ho,
Tuhfeh!" And he gave not over calling upon the slave-girls till his mother heard him calling upon strange damsels and rising, came to him and said,
"The name of God encompass thee! Arise, O my son, O Aboulhusn! Thou dreamest." So he opened his eyes and finding an old woman at his head,
raised his eyes and said to her, "Who art thou?" Quoth she, "I am thy mother;" and he answered, "Thou liest! I am the Commander of the Faithful,
the Vicar of God." Whereupon his mother cried out and said to him, "God preserve thy reason! Be silent, O my son, and cause not the loss of our
lives and the spoiling of thy wealth, [as will assuredly betide,] if any hear this talk and carry it to the Khalif.".? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? nb. Story of the Old
Sharper dccccxl.149. El Melik en Nasir and his Vizier dcxcvii.As I sat one day in my shop, there came up to me a fair woman, as she were the
moon at its rising, and with her a slave-girl. Now I was a handsome man in my time; so the lady sat down on [the bench before] my shop and
buying stuffs of me, paid down the price and went away. I questioned the girl of her and she said, "I know not her name." Quoth I, "Where is her
abode?" "In heaven," answered the slave-girl; and I said, "She is presently on the earth; so when doth she ascend to heaven and where is the ladder
by which she goeth up?" Quoth the girl, "She hath her lodging in a palace between two rivers, (181) to wit, the palace of El Mamoun el Hakim bi
Amrillah." (182) Then said I, "I am a dead man, without recourse; "but she replied, "Have patience, for needs must she return unto thee and buy
stuffs of thee yet again." "And how cometh it," asked I, "that the Commander of the Faithful trusteth her to go out?" "He loveth her with an
exceeding love," answered she, "and is wrapped up in her and gainsayeth her not."
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